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The Azalea Trumpet  

                                        Spring 2024 
 

 

 

A  publication of the of The Garden of Georgia, the Deep South Region, 
and the National Garden Club 

Jane presents Ginny King, President of the Iris Garden Club in Wash-

ington, GA, with the Club of Excellence Certificate for 2023. 

Dear Azalea District Garden Club members,   

We are buzzing into Spring with warmer weather. Time for planting and planning. I hope you are 

ready for the upcoming events that are flying your way.  

The Garden Club of Georgia’s Board met by zoom on January 24. We reviewed bylaws, and you will 

hear everything about them in April at the GCG Convention in Peachtree City. The Augusta Council 

of Garden Clubs met on January 26 to discuss the plans for their 75th Anniversary celebration 

planned for March 28, 2024. Please see the registration form for that “BEEautiful” luncheon in this 

Azalea Trumpet.  

 I have had the privilege of attending several programs since I last wrote to you all. On Febru-

ary 6, we held our Executive Board meeting in Crawfordville, GA. Special thanks go out to Randy 

and Jan Stewart for allowing us to use the Stewart Center for this meeting. Some recommendations 

were made, and a budget was proposed for the 2024-2025 years. It was a nice meeting with great 

audio-visual access.    

On the same date Charlotte White, our Corresponding Secretary, and I attended the Louisville Gar-

den Club meeting and saw a wonderful program on Ikenobo presented by Linda Boland.  

On February 10, our Corresponding Secretary buzzed with me to Milledgeville, GA to attend the 

moving dedication of a Blue Star Marker at Comfort Farms. The work they are doing there with vet-

erans is inspiring! Everyone enjoyed the talented bagpiper. Pictures are in this Azalea Trumpet.  
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Many of us enjoyed a wonderful District Board Meeting in Louisville, GA on February 20 hosted by 

the Louisville Garden Club. The club under the direction of Hulet Kitterman, President, made us feel 

welcome. We enjoyed a delicious lunch with beautiful favors and flowers as we met to make many 

decisions about the district.  

Please be aware that the 365 roll out will be on March 1, 2024. After the information is sent out 

about registering on the website, treasurers will be able to put in member information and dues. 

Club Presidents and Treasurers will receive guidance on what to do, and we have several people 

who will be on hand throughout the month of March to help in any way we can.  

It is my hope that we will see you at the Convention in Peachtree City on April 16 and 17.  Go to the 

web site calendar and click on the afore mentioned dates for online registration. 

The Web address is:  gardenclubofgeorgia.org. 

Thank you for all you do! Your clubs are amazing as I can tell from your President’s Reports. If you 

have not completed one of the president’s reports and need help, please email me at: azaleagcja-

ne1@gmail.com or text or call me at (706)-833-4953.  

Let me know what you are doing as I would love to visit your club. Each project or event you do is 

the time to take pictures and writeup what you are doing in preparation for applying for Azalea Dis-

trict Awards and completing your President’s Report for next year. 

BEE Happy Gardeners,  

Jane Edmunds  

Azalea District Director  

“BEE apart of the Beautification, Education, and Conservation”  

UnBEElievable Facts 

 

• A Honey Bee lives approximately 40 days in 

Summer and 4—9 months in Winter. 

• Beeswax begins to melt at 148 degrees. 

• Honey Bees can fly around 15mph. 

• It takes approximately 3,500 to weigh 1 

pound. 

Permission to use “Roodoodle” sketch given by 

Michael “Roo” Haun. 

file:///C:/Users/Owner/OneDrive/Documents/Azalea Trumpet
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Chairman Reports 

The Garden Club of Georgia, Inc. has a new website and you should be Buzzing around for 
news from Azalea District; forms, calendar of events and much more.  Did you know you can 
also find electronic copies of current and past Trumpets, the Garden Gateways and much 
more.  Check it out at https://gardenclubofgeorgia.org.  
 

    

Calling all Azalea District Clubs to send photos with brief descriptions of events or meetings to 
Jan Stewart, Azalea District Website Chairman.  Email to janlamerle50@gmail.com.  Actual 
photos attached are preferred.  I will forward these to our webmaster for posting.  Please se-
lect only the ones you would like posted and no “duplicates please”.  I have no control on 
when and what will be posted, so be patient.  The website is new and a work in process.  We 
thank all those involved for their hard work!  

Jan Stewart, Azalea District Website Chairman 

There have been a few questions raised on what tabs will be ac-
cepted for recycling. Only aluminum can be recycled. Tabs must 
be individual and not attached to a can top. Soda cans are gener-
ally aluminum, but other cans, such as cat food, soup, and other 
household goods may be steel. 

Aluminum is not magnetic, so one way to check your tabs, is to 
run a magnet over your collection before donating. Unfortunately, steel tabs con-
taminate the entire donation so let’s try to keep our donation clean! 

Pop tabs may be small in size, but they have a big impact. Your aluminum tab do-
nations help light the way for families at RMH of Augusta.  

Thank you to all the clubs collecting and donating to this worthy cause.  

 

Ann Wright, Chairman Pull a Tab For Ronald McDonald 

https://gardenclubofgeorgia.org
mailto:janlamerle50@gmail.com
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Wanted:  More Native Plants 

Wanted:  More Habitat for Wildlife 

Wanted:  More Pollinator Plants 

Wanted:  Less lawn 

There is a revolution in gardening which states that gardens should be more than beautiful.  Gar-

dens should also provide habitat and food for pollinators and wildlife.  Plants turn the sun’s energy 

into food through photosynthesis. Invertebrates use these plants for cover and food sources.  The 

butterflies lay eggs on the leaves; their caterpillars eat the leaves; the birds feed the caterpillars to 

their young; the owl eats a bird; the hawk eats the owl.  

 What happens to mankind if the bottom layers of the food chain are gone?  

As the Native Plant chairman for the Azalea District, I have been giving presentations about the im-
portance of native plants in our gardens.  Being a retired English teacher, I have had to take courses 
and do research and read books to get the information.  I am more than willing to share it with 
your club members.  I have located numerous sources of wonderful facts through websites like 
www.xerces.org and www.pollinator.org. One book that I have found to be especially helpful is 
Douglas Tallamy’s Nature’s Best Hope:  A New Approach to Conservation That Starts in Your Yard.  
Tallamy is a researcher at the University of Delaware who has done 40 years of research about 
which plants support the most wildlife and has published four books about gardening with nature.  
Another wonderful book is Benjamen Vogt’s Prairie Up:  An Introduction to Natural Garden Design.  
Don’t let the title fool you!  The book is not just about prairie plants and gives the most detailed list 
of resources for anyone wanting to learn more about native plants.  Another book by Larry Weaner 
and Christopher Thomas is Garden Revolution:  How Our Landscapes Can Be a Source of Environ-
mental Change.  They do a wonderful job of defining terms like “short-lived perennial,” “generalist 
versus specialist species,” and “ecotypes ” is easy-to-understand language. 
 
Want information on the best native plants for your area?  Try The New Southern Living Garden 
Book:  The Ultimate Guide to Gardening.  You can learn which narcissus will survive our hot sum-
mers and return each year and much, much more.  Sally Wasiwski’s Gardening with Native Plants 
of the South   and Larry Mellichamp’s Native Plants of the Southeast:  A Comprehensive Guide to 
the Best 460 Species for the Garden both give you information to create lists of natives good for 
your area. You can also type in your zip code at sites such as Audubon Society (https://
www.audubon.org/native-plants ), National Wildlife Federation (https://nativeplantfinder.nwf.org/
Plants, and Homegrown National Park (https://homegrownnationalpark.org/directory/ ). Start 
learning and help save the environment for our area of the United States 

Judy Kirkland, Native Plant Chairman 

The editor would like to apologize to Judy Kirkland for omitting her article on Native Plants.  

http://www.xerces.org
http://www.pollinator.org
https://www.audubon.org/native-plants
https://www.audubon.org/native-plants
https://nativeplantfinder.nwf.org/Plants
https://nativeplantfinder.nwf.org/Plants
https://homegrownnationalpark.org/directory/
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Lauren Williams, Chairman Ways and Means 

Bee a part of the Hive! 

Here is your chance to send your pollinator back 

to the hive, giving you a chance to win $100.00! 

Bees are $5.00 each and will be placed into the 

hive before the Fall District Meeting when the 

winner’s (3) will be smoked from the hive. 

Remember, the Azalea District receives no funds 

from the Garden Club of Georgia and this is the 

only fundraiser the Azalea District holds. 

Please buy and ask your club to buy Bees! 

If you need more information contact: Lauren at 

Lauren.r.williams2@gmail.com 
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a On Our M  
 

“In every gardener, there is a child who believes in the seed fair .” 
    

The Azalea District Executive Committee is pleased to announce the 
appointment of Cheri Crowley to the Azalea District seat on the Friends 
of the State Botanical Garden Board of Directors. With this appoint-
ment, Cheri joins the Azalea District Board of Directors. She is a mem-
ber of the Rose and Dahlia Garden Club in Athens. Cheri’s love of gar-
dening began while helping both grandmothers work in their gardens. 
Her fondest memories include shopping for new plants at nurseries 
with her paternal grandmother. While living in Columbia, SC, she 
served as president, vice president, horticulture chairman and program 
coordinator for Wildewood Garden Club. Cheri retired after six years as 

an investigator for the Georgia Secretary of State’s Office and 25 years as a supervisory inves-
tigator for the Drug Enforcement Administration. She is happy to be back in her native state 
of Georgia. She told us she is married to a wonderful man who helps with digging holes and 
moving plants in her growing perennial garden.   

Cheri Crowley  
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News from Our Clubs 

Milledgeville Garden Club 

 

Milledgeville Garden Club 
members gathered in Rose 
Hill at Lockerly for a lively 
discussion of Douglas Talla-
my’s Bringing Nature 
Home, led by President Jen-
nifer Pollard. 

Everyone enjoyed delicious 
Valentine themed refresh-
ments, featuring a grand ar-
rangement of camellias from 
the gardens of Carol Grant. 

Pictured are Hostesses Kathy 
Stewart, Ann Vinson, Carol 
Grant, Barbie Pressas, Sherrill 
Jones and Jimmie Speir with 

President Pollard.  It was a beautiful joyful afternoon among Gar-
den loving friends! 

                   Sharon-Raytown Garden Club 

               Donation of Love 

 

 

Jabez Assisted Living is a senior living community in Crawford-
ville, Georgia; Taliaferro County, offering assisted living and 
memory care.  

Assisted living communities, sometimes called residential care or personal care communities, 
are for older adults who need help with activities of daily living, such as medication manage-
ment, personal hygiene and dressing. 

Memory care communities offer a safe living environment and specialized support for seniors 
living with Alzheimer’s disease, dementia or other forms of memory loss. 

The members of the Sharon-Raytown Garden Club annually provide Jabez Assisted Living organi-
zation with numerous clothing items during the Christmas holiday season.  The club members 
have provided this support for over 20 years.    
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Gray Garden Club 

Gray Garden Club celebrated the Hol-

idays  December 5, 2023 with our an-

nual Christmas luncheon. 

In keeping with season of giving, 

members decorated Christmas stock-

ings and collected fig leaf items for  

local health and rehab centers as well 

as filling a box with toys for the Jones 

County Toys for Tots campaign. 

Members enjoyed a delicious lunch 

and fellowship.  

Among our many community 
service projects, we facilitate 
the monthly Growing Seeds 
Club at Downtown Academy.  

On November 17th members of the 
Rose & Dahlia Garden Club’s Road-
side Beautification Committee vol-
unteered along with other members 
of the community, including UGA 
students and staff from local and 
state agencies, in planting daffodils 
bulbs  as part of the UGA PSO Day of 
Service.   

Participants planted 8,000 daffodil 
bulbs at the exit ramp 
(#15)  for  Tallassee Road/GA- 
Loop  10 in Athens.  



9  

 

What A Wonderful World……. 

 

 

The Augusta Council of Garden Clubs cele-

brated their 31st Annual Spring Luncheon at 

the Augusta Country Club, March 24, 2022.  

The highlight of the meeting was the speak-

er, Dr. Allan Armitage, International speak-

er, writer, and lecturer, who presented 

“From Confusion to Contentment in the 

Garden”. 

 Our Honored guest, GCG President, Peggy 

Tucker, and Azalea District Director, Betty 

Davis, were also in attendance. 

President Rita Hamilton presented the Augusta Council of Garden Clubs awards.  

 Pull Tabs-Pine Needle of Lincolnton, Yearbook Award-Azalea GC. 

Most Outstanding Project-Azalea GC, 2022 Club of the Year-Spade and 

Trowel GC, Presidents Award-Beth Wiseman, and Attendance Award- 

Spade and Trowel GC.  

Clubs that received a $1000.00 grant from the Augusta Council made display boards 

informing others of their Club’s Projects for 2021-2023. 

 Spade and Trowel and Azalea Garden Club also received a National Garden Clubs 
“Plant America” grant for their projects. All thirteen clubs in the Council had a won-
derful time! 

 

Pictured: Beth Wiseman, Dr Allan Armitage, GCG President Peggy Tucker, 

Augusta Council of Garden Clubs President Rita Hamilton 

 

The Augusta Council of Garden Clubs 
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Members of the Rose and Dahlia Garden Club worked closely 

with Athens Area Habitat for Humanity to complete a land-

scape design plan, including plant recommendations and selec-

tion, for the newest Habitat for Humanity house in Athens. The 

home's dedication took place on Friday, February 23rd. Charles 

R. Smith, Vice President of Operations for the Athens Area Hab-

itat for Humanity offered a lovely prayer/blessing at the dedica-

tion and presentation of house keys:   

So may these walls regularly hear laughter; may these floors bear the weight of a family 

which stays healthy; may these windows give them a vision of a community that loves 

them; and may this roof protect them from unexpected storms. May you continue to bless 

[this] family as they have blessed us; may you continue to give to [this family] as they have 

given to our community. 

Thank you for our loyal volunteers, our generous donors, our capable staff, and this loving 

family. Thank you for hearing our prayer. 

AMEN 

This lovely house will be the home of an amazing family of ten, including 8 children. 

Rose and Dahlia Garden Club 
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Union Point Garden Club News 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Union Point Garden Club members have become pollinators this term!! President Sherley’s theme 

for the year involved pollinators. The year started with lots of work on our Joel McCray Memorial 

Pollinator Garden at the southern terminus of the 39 mile Firefly Trail. It continued with the Sunday 

afternoon Community Wildlife program. And out latest creative effort was our entry in the Union 

Point Christmas Parade. “A Pollinator Christmas”. Vice-President Jan planned the float, her husband 

created the frame and the members contributed time and effort to construct the float. The day of the 

parade five members dressed as pollinators and another member drove us. We were awarded a third 

place ribbon and  $100 which will probably go into the garden. The club’s Christmas dinner contin-

ued the theme requiring all arrangements to have pollinator included in the design.  
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Louisville Garden Club 



13  

 

Announcements 

Scenes from the Azalea District Board Meeting 

February 20, 2024, in Louisville, Georgia 
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Comfort Farms Blue Star Marker Dedication  

February 10, 2024 
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Welcome to historic Madison!  
 

The Madison-Morgan Cultural Center cordially invites you to join us for our annual  
Madison Spring Tour of Homes and Gardens 

 
Friday, April 19 and Saturday, April 20 

10 AM to 4 PM 
 

 
Greetings Garden Club of Georgia Leaders and Members, 
 
As the crisp winter air shifts to warm spring breezes, journey to beautiful Madison, GA to see the first blooms 
of spring on Friday, April 19th and Saturday, April 20th, 2024. This daytime tour boasts six gorgeous private 
residences and color-rich gardens. It promises to be a delightful promenade through the City of Madison dur-
ing its most exquisite time of year. We are happy to announce that Serenata Farm and Boxwood (featured in 
Garden & Gun) are on tour this year. Please see the attached photographs of several of the homes and gar-
dens that are part of this year’s tour. 

  
We love group tours. Group tours can be a great way to explore charming historic places, and create lasting 
memories together when you consider traveling to our compelling historic town - only 55 miles east of Atlanta. 
Groups of 15 (paid persons) or more will enjoy discounted tickets and two free tickets, one each for the or-
ganizer and bus driver. We will provide a customized itinerary and pair you with a step-on-guide, if available. I 
will happy to answer your questions and assist you with lunch recommendations. We plan to partner with lo-
cal establishments for boxed lunch options as well. Keep an eye on our website for updated details.  

  
Our self-guided walking tour (plus a home or two within a short driving distance) take place rain or shine. 
Please wear comfortable shoes, bring raincoats or umbrellas, and be prepared to have a grand time. Our 
beautiful, quaint town offers delicious dining, in-town shopping, and the best of Southern hospitality.  

  
The Madison-Morgan Cultural Center is a multi-disciplinary non-profit institution that endeavors to enrich the 
lives of the residents of its immediate community and the broader region by presenting high-quality program-
ming and educational opportunities in the fields of visual and performing arts, history, and other humanities. 
MMCC will preserve and interpret its historic buildings and will cooperate with other organizations that have 
mission-compatible goals. Visit www.mmcc-arts.org to learn more about the Center and our Tour of Homes. 

  
Sincerely, 
Erin Garrett 
Tour Consultant 
706-342-4743 (MMCC) 
203-940-1104 (Cell) 
egarrett@mmcc-arts.org 

  
Group Tour Pricing is $25 per ticket for 15 paid persons or more   

Serenata Farm 
&  

Boxwood 

 

http://www.mmcc-arts.org/
mailto:egarrett@mmcc-arts.org
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Azalea District Calendar 2024-2025     
 

March 8-9, 2024                              American Daffodil Society S. E. Region Show            Alpharetta, GA 

March 9—10, 2024                        Deep South Convention                                                  Gatlinburg, TN 

March 28, 2024                               Augusta Council Spring Luncheon                                          Augusta  

April 14—20, 2024                         Garden Week in Georgia 

April 16—17, 2024                         GCG Convention                                                       Peachtree City, GA 

April 19-20, 2024                           NOGS Tour of Hidden Gardens                                        Savannah, GA 

April 19-20, 2024                            The Flower Fantasy at Pineola Farms                            Ft. Valley, GA  

May 2—5, 2024                              National Garden Club Convention                                      Denver, CO 

May 27, 2024                                  Blue Star Marker Dedication                                            Reynolds, GA 

May 31, 2024                                  DEADLINE FOR SUMMER AZAELA TRUMPET 

June 2-4, 2024                                 National Garden Club Convention                                     Denver, CO 

June 2—8, 2024                             National Garden Week 

August 6, 2024                               Azalea District Executive Board Meeting 

August 20, 2024                             Azalea District Board Meeting                                            Washington 

September 10, 2024                      GCG Fall Board Meeting 

September 30, 2024                      DEADLINE FOR FALL AZAELA TRUMPET 

 

I love spring anywhere, but if I could choose, I would always              

greet it in a garden. ~Ruth Stout                                                                                                         


